ANC 6A Transportation & Public Space Committee Meeting Minutes
Capitol Hill Towers (900 G Street NE)

April 21, 2008 at 7:00 pm

 

I. Meeting called to order at 7:03 pm
A. Committee members present: Shane Artim, Lance Brown, Diane Hoover and Omar Mahmud (Chair)
B. Committee members absent: DeLania Hardy, Sean Lovitt, Marlon Smoker and Warner Sterling

C. Also in attendance were ANC Commissioners David Holmes and Gladys Mack; Deacon Columbus Rich, Deacon Raphael Woodruff and Pastor Lewis Jones II of Pilgrim Baptist Church; Rebecca Borden, Melynda Majors and Michael Herman of Hill Hounds; Tish Olshefski, Dana Wyckoff, Alex Cumbay and other members of the community.
II. Community Comment
A. Commissioner Mack raised a concern about the need for speed bumps in the 1600 block of Rosedale Avenue.  Mr. Mahmud promised to address this concern at the end of the agenda if time permitted.
B. Mr. Herman raised a concern about illegal parking in public spaces (more specifically, in residential front yards).  Mr. Herman told the committee he heard people could park in their front yards if they wanted to.  Mr. Mahmud explained to Mr. Herman that in most cases the front yard of a home is public space that can not be used for parking.  The committee addressed this issue some time last year and concluded the best course was for residents to call in violations to 311.  To the committee’s knowledge, this is the most effective way of dealing with this problem.  Mr. Mahmud recommended residents ask for enforcement via 311, then return to the committee if that does not work.  He also recommended residents present documented instances of lax enforcement so the ANC can effectively address this issue with parking enforcement officials in DPW and MPD.
III. New Business
A. Pilgrim Baptist Church: Public Space Application for Construction of Elevator
i. Mr. Mahmud introduced the members of the church and briefly explained their request to construct an elevator on public space in the front of the church, partly to help older and handicapped parishioners reach access all levels of the church.
ii. Church representatives passed out renderings of the elevator design and a public statement (attached), and relayed the following information to the committee:

1. The church is three levels and many activities take place on the second and third levels.  Therefore, the elevator is necessary to ensure all parishioners have an opportunity to enjoy all church activities.
2. The public space being sought for the elevator is already partly occupied by an existing stairwell, but contractors cannot use the stairwell area for the elevator.
3. The elevator will only take up a relatively small portion of the public space in front of the church and it will not block the sidewalk.

4. Mr. Mahmud asked what the church has done to inform the church’s surrounding neighbors of this request.  The church has spoken with some neighbors and attended the SMD meeting held by Commissioner Raphael Marshall to inform residents of its plans.
iii. Having heard no comments from anyone in attendance objecting to this request, Mr. Mahmud made a motion that the committee recommend the ANC send a letter of support for the church’s public space application to the city Public Space Committee.  Mr. Artim seconded the motion, which passed without objection.  Mr. Mahmud agreed to prepare a draft letter of support.
iv. Commissioner Holmes pointed out that his non-objection to this request is at least partially influenced by the fact the public space area in question is already occupied by an existing stairwell.  He may have more of a concern with this request were this not the case 
B. Dog Park Application for Kingsman Field
i. Mr. Mahmud introduced members of the Hill Hounds organization who are responsible for pushing the dog park application forward.

ii. Hill Hounds members passed out a statement and map of Kingsman Field showing possible locations for the dog park (attached), and relayed the following information to the committee:

1. Hill Hounds is currently working with a number of other organizations interested in redeveloping the park.

2. The organization is working hard to preserve existing green space in Kingsman Field.  Therefore, the organization has proposed developing the asphalt area in Section C of the map for the dog park.  Section A is a small grassy area and Section B is made up of athletic fields.  However, this decision will ultimately be made by the Department of Parks and Recreation so all areas are currently being considered.
3. Over 950 petition signatures have been collected so far from Ward 6 residents, with over 140 of these signatures coming from residents in the four contiguous blocks.
4. Organizers have also received letters of support from Councilmember Tommy Wells, local businesses and the principals from two bordering schools – Options Middle School and Miner Elementary.

5. A copy of the proposal being submitted tomorrow will also be emailed to Committee Chairman Mahmud.

6. The group stressed there are many dog owners in the area in need of a safe fenced area to take their dogs.  There are not many safe places for dog owners to take their dogs in the area.
7. The dog park will improve safety since it will create more foot traffic in the area around Kingsman Field.  This area is currently very unsafe and some illegal activity has been noticed by residents.

8. Mr. Mahmud asked if the group’s proposal complied with the newly-created dog park regulations.  Hill Hounds members indicated it does.

9. Mr. Brown made a motion that the committee recommend the ANC send a letter of support for the Hill Hounds dog park proposal to proper city officials.  Ms. Hoover seconded the motion, which passed without objection.  Mr. Brown volunteered to prepare a draft letter of support.
C. Routing of Nationals Parking Lot Busses
i. Mr. Mahmud introduced Ms. Wyckoff and briefly provided background on her effort to halt use of residential streets near RFK stadium for large buses transporting fans to Washington Nationals baseball games at the new ballpark in Southeast.

ii. Dana Wyckoff relayed the following information to the committee:
1. This problem was first noticed when 11 to 14 buses “zoomed by” Ms. Wyckoff’s home during a recent Nationals baseball game.  She found the buses are using C Street and 17th Street to access the RFK parking lots.
2. She has since learned this occurred because buses were picking up fans parking in RFK lot 7.  Fans ordinarily park in lot 8, but have to park in lot 7 on days DC United games are also being played at RFK stadium.  When picking up passengers from lot 8, the buses have been instructed to use the RFK access road instead of local residential streets.  However, Ms. Wyckoff has also observed buses using the residential streets when picking up passengers in lot 8.
3. These are large tour buses and their use on small residential streets has rattled Ms. Wyckoff and her neighbors.
4. Councilmember Wells’ office is engaged, but she hasn’t heard anything from his office lately.  ANC 6A Commissioner Stephanie Nixon is also in the loop.  Mr. Mahmud has already contacted Nationals community service staff to inquire about resolving this issue.
5. 17th Street already prohibits trucks over 1.5 tons so she isn’t sure how this is allowed based on that restriction alone given these buses are much heavier than 1.5 tons.

6. Commissioner Holmes pointed out the situation may get worse if bigger churches in the area begin using RFK for parking as has been proposed to address the illegal church parking problem.
7. Mr. Mahmud pointed out that the right people are already engaged if Councilmember Wells’ office is currently involved.  Therefore, we should coordinate our efforts with Wells’ staff and continue to try working with Nationals community relations staff to move the ball forward.  If no headway by next month’s meeting, we can consider taking formal action with city officials at that time.  All in attendance agreed with this approach.
D. Parking Enforcement on H Street
i. Mr. Mahmud made a motion to table discussion of this agenda item given the committee was short on time and the gentleman who wished to discuss this issue was not in attendance.  Mr. Artim seconded the motion and it passed without objection.
E. H Street Curb Cut Review
i. Mr. Brown briefed the committee on his observations about curb cuts along the H Street corridor:

1. Anticipating streetscape work that would soon be done along H Street, the ANC wrote a letter a couple months ago inquiring about the need for curb cuts at vacant property lots.

2. Commissioner Bill Schultheiss has recommended the ANC look into asking Councilmember Wells and DDOT about implementing a moratorium on new curb cuts along the H Street corridor.  All H Street businesses are currently served by alley access driveways so there’s no need for new curb cuts.
3. Mr. Brown has taken an inventory of curb cuts on H Street and found there weren’t that many existing curb cuts we could object to based on the vacant property argument, save for the ones on the North side of the 300 block which isn’t in our ANC.  However, since DDOT is reconstructing H Street, we should verify any existing curb cuts are needed for vacant properties.
4. Mr. Brown made a motion that the committee recommend the ANC send a letter to DDOT officials asking that curb cuts serving vacant properties along H Street in our ANC be removed during streetscape construction, and that DDOT verify existing curb cuts are legal (i.e. were obtained via the proper process).  Mr. Artim seconded the motion, which passed without objection.  Mr. Brown volunteered to prepare a draft letter.
5. The committee unanimously decided to table the idea for a full moratorium until the idea could be discussed with Councilmember Wells’ office.
F. Crosswalk at 10th Street and Maryland Avenue
i. ANC 6A resident Tish Olshefski requested the committee assist with improving the crosswalk area at 10th and Maryland Avenue NE, similar to what was done for the intersection at 7th and Maryland Avenue NE (improved signage, zebra striping on the ground).

ii. Mr. Mahmud informed the committee he had communicated with Ms. Olshefski about this via email and submitted a request on her behalf to the city service request center.  He explained that DDOT recommended this course of action.

iii. It has been pointed out this will be more of a concern once Maryland Avenue increases due to H Street streetscape construction this coming year.
iv. Ms. Olshefski pointed out that the Maryland Avenue intersections at 7th and 10th Streets are the only corners without traffic lights, making it “horrible to cross” at those intersections.

v. It was pointed out that other features of this intersection make it difficult for motorists and pedestrians alike, including the triangle island in part of the street.  Mr. Brown explained that asking for striping is easier than asking for removal of unnecessary features like the triangle.

vi. Commissioner Holmes informed the committee is is also very dangerous for pedestrians to cross at 10th and C Streets since parking has not been moved back to improve site lines, making the intersection safer.  He also cited numerous accidents at this intersection.
vii. Mr. Mahmud made a motion that the committee find out what was done to prompt installation of better signage and striping at 7th Street, and replicate that request for the 10th and Maryland intersection.  Ms. Hoover seconded the motion, which passed without objection.  Mr. Mahmud agreed to draft any necessary letters for ANC consideration and/or follow through on any necessary requests.
IV. Old Business

A. Public Space Application for Curb Cut and Driveway at 1900 Constitution Avenue
i. As promised, Mr. Cumbay appeared before the committee to present revised plans for a ten foot wide curb cut driveway at 1900 Constitution Avenue NE (plans on file with Mr. Mahmud).

ii. He also indicated the public space engineer required the ANC send another letter of support based on these revised plans, despite the fact the ANC has already sent a letter of support indicating it approved of the application provided Mr. Cumbay narrowed the curb cut and driveway in his plans to ten feet.

iii. Mr. Brown pointed out that any letter of support should include a brief expression of dissatisfaction with the city’s requirement that the ANC send a second letter of support.  Committee members agreed.
iv. Mr. Mahmud made a motion that the committee recommend the ANC send a letter of support for Mr. Cumbay’s revised public space application, including a brief mention of the ANC’s dissatisfaction with the need for a second letter of support.  Mr. Brown seconded the motion, which passed without objection.  Ms. Hoover volunteered to prepare a draft letter.

V. Additional Community Comment
A. Commissioner Mack asked the committee to consider supporting an already-submitted petition for traffic calming at the 1600 block of Rosedale Avenue (attached).  Commissioner Mack has called Derrick Hardy asking for follow up on the petition, which was filed back in October of 2007, but has not received a call back.  She wants ANC support to move the process forward since the applicant has not received any word from DDOT since submitting the application.
i. Mr. Mahmud made a motion to recommend the ANC send a letter of support for the already-filed 1600 block of Rosedale Avenue traffic calming petition and asking for a formal response within 30 days.  Ms. Hoover seconded the motion, which passed without objection.  Mr. Mahmud volunteered to prepare a draft of the letter.
VI. Meeting adjourned at 8:25 pm.
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